Boy Scout Troop (9)10 History

St. Paul’s Episcopal Church

Winston-Salem, N.C.

1912 - 1918

The first Boy Scout troop was organized in Winston-Salem in the spring of 1912 at Fairview Moravian Church. Within months, of the organization of Troop 1, the Winston-Salem Council of the Boy Scouts of America was established.

By 1918, sixteen other troops had become part of the youth program at these institutions: First Baptist Church, R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company (two troops), West End Methodist Church (troop later adopted by St. Paul’s Episcopal Church), Grace Methodist Church, West Salem Methodist Church, Christ Moravian Church, Calvary Moravian Church, Home Moravian Church (two troops), Brown Memorial Baptist Church, Fairview Moravian Church (a second troop), Waughtown Presbyterian Church, North School, and Mineral Springs School.

In the late 1920’s, all Boy Scout troops in northwestern North Carolina were assigned to the Winston-Salem Council for administrative purposes. The name of the Winston-Salem Council was changed to the Old Hickory Council in the early 1940’s.

1918-1919

Troop 10 started in 1918 and was chartered by the West End Methodist Church.

The Church began in 1913 at the Southwest corner of Brookstown Avenue and West Fourth Street (currently the site of a Wachovia Branch Bank next to Grace Court). Originally a satellite congregation of Centenary Methodist on Sixth Street, the congregation grew to 1,100 members, and it was the larger of the two churches when the congregation reunited in 1927. The church building burned down in 1947.

It appears that the first Scouts in the troop started as early as 1-19-1918, and the application and charter was completed and approved on 4-15-1918.

The first Scoutmaster was Ernest L. Starr who worked for Wachovia Bank & Trust Company as a Bank Publicity Manager and was 34 years old. In answering the question, why are you interested in the Scout Movement, he wrote, “Because it is the best possible training for American Citizenship.” The Assistant Scoutmaster was S.C. Boyd. The pastor was R.D. Sherrill and the Scout Committee consisted of R.H. Latham, a teacher (spelling of last name is unclear but possibly the Superintendent of Public Schools), R.G. Stockton, a lawyer and W.C. Wright, a merchant.

The original enrollment and “charter” Scouts included the following:

	Hunter Byerly
	Joseph Alexander

	James Stevenson
	Herbert L. Jones

	Henry Jones
	Henry Hooper

	James Ambler
	Alfred Chamberlain

	Charles Johnson
	Kapp Ogburn

	Ben Eaton
	Gray Hunter

	Sinclair Abbott
	Payton Abbott

	Worth West
	


Over the course of the year, new boys would become Scouts. Later in the year, R.E. Dean (who was the Boy’s Work Secretary for the YMCA and who, apparently, worked with the local council) registered the following additional boys:

	Ernest Bohammon
	Thomas Dale

	Harold O’Brien
	James Merritt

	Holt Moffitt
	Maurice Wimbish

	Kelly Vest
	John Benbow

	Frank Benbow
	John Dayer

	Calvin Griffin
	Miles Davis

	Arline Messick
	Mattison Wix

	Roy Shore
	


The popularity of Scouting in Troop 10 seems apparent with the initial and subsequent doubling of membership in the first year.

1919-1920

A year later Troop 10 was re-chartered with West End Christian Church (the previous year the Troop was chartered with the West End Methodist Church.) Ernest L. Starr resigned as Scoutmaster for business reasons, and A.S. Macfarlane (age 27) became the new Scoutmaster. His prior Scouting experience include Scoutmaster, Deputy Commissioner and Acting Commissioner for about 5 years. His occupation was Superintendent of Pubic Welfare in Forsyth County; he had been a probation officer for the Juvenile & Domestic Relations Court in Richmond, Virginia. A new Scout committee included Rev. Lawson Campbell, a pastor, and George W. Coan, Jr., who was a banker. The Troop met on Friday nights. The population of Winston-Salem was approximately 50,000.

Scouts of the Troop included the following:

	Fred Romig
	James Merritt

	Frank Benbow
	Ted Penney

	Holt Moffitt
	Thomas Dale

	Steve Pleasants
	John Benbow

	Phillip Walker
	Kelly Vest

	Miles Stryker
	Gray Hunter

	Henry Hooper
	Worth Vest

	John Griffin
	Arline Messick

	Maurice Wimbish
	Nann Lineback

	Joe Alexander
	Charlie Johnson

	Herbert Jones
	James Stevenson

	Clifford Hopkins
	Kapp Ogburn

	Alfred Chamberlain
	Hunter Byerly


1920-1921

In 1920, Troop 10 was re-chartered with Fourth Street Christian Church (the previous year it was chartered with the West End Christian Church.) A new Scoutmaster was named H. Banks Newman. He would become a stalwart to Scouting in the Council through a lifetime of service. He was also quite a leader of young men. He was born in 1899, and worked for R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company and was active in the Methodist Church. Newman was 21 years old and just starting in Scouting as a leader and lived at 636 West 4th Street. He listed on his Scoutmaster Application that he was “President SS Class, President  Epworth League, in local church and city-wide organization” and a high school graduate.  

It is interesting to note question six on all the Scoutmaster applications, “Do you subscribe to the declaration of principle?”, which recognizes the religious principles of Boy Scouts.

Membership in the Troop in 1920 included:

	Sam Adams
	Richard Bagwell

	Frank Benbow
	Fred Bevel

	Hurris Chamberlin
	Alfred Chamberlin

	Charles Garwood
	Lewis Hurper

	George Holroyd
	Cliff Hopkins

	Frank Johnson
	Vann Lineback

	Harold Matthews
	Arline Messick

	Ted Penney
	Stephen Pleasants

	James Stephenson
	Wendell Tesh

	Jack Vaughn
	Maurice Wimkish


1921-1922

Troop 10 was re-registered with Fourth Street Christian Church with H. Banks Newman as the Scoutmaster. James Merritt was listed as serving as the acting assistant scoutmaster. Judging by the completion of the application, the Troop was unstable.

The Troop membership in 1921 included the following:

	Sam Adams
	Howard Bagwell

	Richard Bagwell
	Lawerence Dalton

	Ezra Grossman
	Franklin Griffith

	J.J. Gentry
	Cliff Hopkins, Jr.

	George Holroyd
	Frank Johnson

	Reginald Marshall
	Jim Stephenson

	Wendell Tesh
	James Merritt

	Sam Matthews, Jr.
	Harold Matthews


1922-1923

In a letter, Banks Newman, indicated that Fourth Street Christian Church had undergone a building campaign and, upon completion the Church, no longer had room for Troop 10 (and apparently lost interest in the Troop). During the summer of 1921, Troop 10 met on the steps of First Presbyterian Church on Cherry Street, until it got too cold. At the corner of Cherry and 4th Street was the YMCA and Troop 10 met there during the winter.  In the Spring of 1922, Troop 10 was adopted by the church across the Street, St. Paul’s Episcopal Church and began meeting with the help of their new Rector, The Rev. Robert E. Gribbin
, who arrived on October 15, 1921, and served for thirteen years before being elected Bishop of Western North Carolina.

Banks Newman,  in 1922 continued as Scoutmaster (age 23), and a new Scout Committee was formed, consisting of George W. Orr, an attorney, George B. Whitaker, a banker and Noble L. Clay, who was in public utilities.
	Sam Adams
	Ted Borries

	Tom Cash
	Tom Clingman

	James Daniel
	Ezra Grossman

	J.J. Gentry, Jr.
	Robert Gorrell

	Cliff Hopkins
	George Holboyd

	Robert Hodges
	Bill Hudspeth

	Vann Lineback
	Harold Matthews

	John Morris
	Hugh Miller

	Teddy Morris
	James Stephenson

	Carter Sehawk
	Kenneth Shouse

	Jarvis Smothers
	Earl Stryker

	Eugene Stephenson
	Howard Trivette

	Wendell Tesh
	Meade Willis

	Walter Weaver
	


The Troop continued to meet on Friday from 7:30 to 9:45 p.m. at St. Paul’s Parish House.

In 1922 Winston’s high school burned and the School Superintendent requested the use of St. Paul’s House for a few months, which was granted. Later students would move into the new R.J. Reynolds High School.

The Community Chest was formed in 1922 from organizations like the Boy Scouts so that fund raising efforts would be easier and good organizations could work together. Later the Community Chest would be renamed the United Way.

1923-1924

Registration in 1923 included relatively few changes from 1922-1923, St. Paul’s was the sponsor, the Scout committee remained unchanged, and H. Banks Newman remained the Scoutmaster. A new addition was James Stephenson as an Assistant Scoutmaster: he was a charter member in 1918 and lived at 126 S. Broad Street. Newman noted in the application, “Jim has been Acting Assistant Scoutmaster for practically two years. Will be 18 several months before next registration times. Trust you can see fit to register has as above (“ASM”).” The application indicates the committee gave $45 for a Christmas banquet and that 18 boys attended summer camp from August 1-21, 1922. 

Membership under Scoutmaster Newman burgeoned as follows:

	Sam Adams
	Dallas Alford

	Arthur Ashburn
	Tom Cash

	Tom Clingman
	James Davis

	Tom Follin
	Marion Follin

	Robert Gorrell
	Ezra Grossman

	Bill Hudspeth
	Robert Hodges

	George Holroyd
	William Justice

	Vann Lineback
	Harold Matthews

	Sam Matthews
	Teddy Morris

	John Morris
	Hugh Miller

	M.W. Norfleet, Jr.
	Jack Pepper

	William Russell
	Caldwell Roan

	Earl Stryker
	Carter Shaub

	Everett Snyder
	Kenneth Shouse

	Willie Sams
	Eugene Stephenson

	Jarvis Smothers
	Howard Trivette

	Tom Trivette
	Wendell Tesh

	Walter Weaver
	Meade Willis


Among the Scouts joining that year was Jack Pepper (age 12), who would later become Troop 10’s and the Winston-Salem Council’s first Eagle Scout. Also listed was William Russell (age 14), who would become it’s longest standing Scout Committee Chairman.

1924-1925

Troop 10 re-registered once again with a new Scoutmaster, Marion Butler, Jr. Banks Newman had resigned to become Scout Executive in Augusta, Ga. Butler was 28 years old, a college graduate and member of Sigma Chi Fraternity. He lists as occupations, insurance business and officer naval aviation. He was single and lived at the Alexander Apts.

James Stephenson continued as an assistant scoutmaster. Two former Scouts, Sam Adams and Vann Lineback,  became assistant scoutmasters at Troop 10. The Scout committee remains unchanged.

Scouts re-registered as follows:

	Dallas Alford
	Thomas Cash

	Hylton Crotts
	Thomas Clingman

	Marion Follin
	Thomas Follin

	Robert Hodges
	George Holroyd

	William Hudspeth
	William Justice

	Hugh Miller
	William Russell

	Carter Schaub
	Kennith Shouse

	Everett Snyder
	Jarvis Smothers

	Eugene Stephenson
	Walter Weaver

	Meade Willis
	Howard Trivette


New Scouts joining that year included:

	Fred Adams
	Joe Cude

	Leo Disher
	Charles R. Hanes

	Thomas Hill
	Edward Kirkman

	James Messic
	Fred Perry

	Wilfred Sisk
	William Sisson

	George Turner
	Thomas Trivette

	Henry Walker
	Marshall Mott

	Charles Taylor
	


The population of Winston-Salem had grown to approximately 72,000. Fourteen boys are listed as camping at the new Winston-Salem Council camp, called Camp Lasater, in August of 1923 at an average cost of $.29 per day for seven days. The troop took ten week-end campouts, and for “Good Turns” that year, the troop “fought a forest fire in the nearby mountains and ran a First Aid Tent and lost and found bureau at the County Fair.”

Camp Lasater was possible thanks to Mr. Robert Edward Lasater, who was a Vice President with R.J. Reynolds Tobacco Company and a parishioner of St. Paul’s Episcopal Church. He provided a forty six acre camp site with a dwelling and barn. The barn was converted to a dining hall and kitchen; the Winston-Salem Kiwanis Club provided for the erection of a fine new building suitable for various activities, and provision was made for a lake, waterfront facilities, shower and toilet facilities, and campfire areas.

1925-1926

Scoutmaster Marion Butler was elected Scout Commissioner and Van Francis Garrett became the new Scoutmaster. He was 24 years old and had been a tenderfoot and assistant scoutmaster. He listed as his occupations, salesman, chemist and teacher, and was a college graduate and Episcopalian. His youth experience included Sunday School teacher, athletic coach, Hi-Y Bible teacher and advisor, and he lived at the Alexander Apartments.

Thomas Clingman became a new Assistant Scoutmaster, along with James Stephenson, Howard Trivette, Sam Adams, Jr. and Vann Lineback. The Scout committee changed, with Chauncy Hill as Chairman (Tire Mfg.), C.S. Noble (Attorney), and R.H. Woods, Jr. (Manager Gas Company.) The Rev. R.E. Gribbin was now involved in Scouting at the council level and became the Council Commissioner in 1925. 

Scouts in Troop 10 registered as follows:

	Tom Cash
	Paul Futrell

	Robert Hodges
	William Hudspeth

	Charlie Hanes
	Ed Kirkham

	M.L. Mott
	David Mcillenny

	James Messick
	Hugh Miller

	Fred Perry
	Bill Russell

	Carter Schaub
	Kenneth Shouse

	Jarvis Smoothers
	Eugene Stephenson

	Charlie Taylor
	George Turner

	Tom Trivette
	Meade Willis


New Scouts included:

	Fred Adams
	John Creech

	William Chandler
	Arlis Cook

	Bill Disher
	Frank Edwards

	John Hodges
	Billie Hampton

	Ralph Messick
	George Tucker

	Hurbert Tucker
	


Troop 10 continued to meet on Friday nights in the St. Paul’s Parish House at Cherry and Fourth Street and worked closely with the Men’s Club at the Church. Thirteen boys do not re-register, three of which transfer to other troops and thirteen merit badges were earned that year. Eight boys attend Camp Lasater for ten days, from August 20-30, 1924 at a cost of $7.50. Troop 10 has ten week-end camps. Twenty five boys have uniforms, and the troop was again active in the County Fair, the Community Chest (now United Way), and the City Government, as “temporary” officials on Civic Day.

1926-1927

Banks Newman returned from Augusta to again become Scoutmaster of Troop 10, replacing Vann F. Garrett, who in June 1927 had assumed the duties of St. Paul’s first Director of Education.

According to Mr. Gribbin, Mr. Garrett was an outstanding young man. He was so impressed that he encouraged Garrett to go into the ministry. This he did, resigning in August of 1928 to pursue his studies at the General Seminary. Mr. Garrett’s work established the significant position of Director of Religious Education, an office which St. Paul’s has continued to support.

In the meantime, The Rev. Gribbin became president of the Winston-Salem Council and continued in this office until 1929.

Thomas Clingman and James Stephenson continued as assistant scoutmasters.

Membership in the Troop was as follows:

	John Creach
	Robert Hodges

	Charles Hanes
	Alexander Hanes

	Ed Kirkman
	David McIlhenney

	James Messick
	John Morris

	Marshall Mott
	Hugh Miller

	James Naylor
	Fred Perry

	Jack Pepper (Transferred back from Troop 17 – 1st Presbyterian Church)
	William Russell

	Eugene Stephenson
	Jarvis Smothers

	Kenneth Shouse
	Carter Schaub

	Tom Trivette
	George Turner

	Charles Taylor
	Meade Willis

	Bennie Willis
	Frank Edwards

	Billy Hamilton (new)
	Thomas J. Noble (new)


Six scouts attend Camp Lasater from July 6-Aug 3, 1925; twelve scouts do not re-register and advancement was slow due to a “change in leadership”.

In 1926, St. Paul’s received an offer of $350,000 for their real estate at the corner of 4th and Cherry Streets, where the church, rectory and parish house were located. The offer was accepted and the church proceeded to purchase the home of the late J.C. Buxton on Summit Street, for the location of the new Church. Mr. R.E. Lasater was the Chairman of the Building and Finance Committee.

1927-1928

The registration form was filed late (July 1927) versus March and April in prior years and “Troop Dropped” was stamped across the application, but was then signed off and re-registered. There were few changes in the Troop leadership and organization. The most notable difference is the number of boys significantly drops. Only five boys attended summer camp. The troop participated in the “Community Christmas Tree” event.

Members in the Troop included the following:

	Edward Kirkman
	David McIlhenny

	James Naylor
	Tom Noble

	Jack Pepper
	Jarvis Smothers

	Charles Taylor
	Bennie Willis

	Meade Willis
	Robert Garland (new)

	Joe Wadsley (new)
	George W. Orr, Jr. (new)

	Odell Mayberry (new)
	Mac Leon Woodward, Jr. (new)

	Andrew Sutton (new)
	Morris Brenner (new)

	James White (new)
	


But of particular significance that year was the presentation of the first Eagle Scout award in the Winston-Salem Council to John (“Jack”) Kerr Pepper, Jr. It was awarded at Council Court of Honor, hosted at First Baptist Church on September 1, 1927. In attendance were his parents, Dr. and Mrs. J.K. Pepper, the mayor of Winston-Salem and other Scout executives. In his acceptance speech, Jack encouraged other scouts to work hard to earn the Eagle award.
 

1928-1929

Registration was again late, August 2, 1928 but otherwise Banks Newman remained the Scoutmaster, committee remainsed the same and sponsorship continued at St. Paul’s. Fred Carter Perry, a former Troop member from 1921-1926, became an Assistant Scoutmaster at age 19. His application indicates he was Captain of Athletic teams, Chaplin order of Demolay, President of class of young men, a high school graduate, and a Methodist.

In 1929, John M. Brown became Council President, and The Rev. Robert E. Gribbon became the Council Commissioner again.

Members in the Troop included the following:

	James Naylor
	Tom Noble

	Garland Robbins
	Andrew Sutton

	Joe Wadsley
	James White

	James White
	Odell Mayberry

	Charles Dunnagan (new)
	Almond Highsmith (new)

	William Jones (new)
	Walter Martin (new)

	Emmett Gribbin (new)
	David McIllhem


At age 12, Emmet Gribbin joined the troop: he was the son of St. Paul’s Rector, Robert E. Gribbin. Five Scouts attended summer camp for fourteen days from August 1-29, 1929 and they would have eight campouts during the prior year. The troop participated again, in the County Fair and Christmas Tree.

1929-1930

Re-registration continued with Banks Newman as Scoutmaster and Fred Perry as Assistant Scoutmaster. The Scout Committee remained the same. In June, 1929 Troop 10 added G. Charles Grubbs, age 21, as an Assistant Scoutmaster. He had been a Scout at Troop 2 and 7, was Moravian and worked as a shoe salesman. Banks Newman resigned later that year to be the Scoutmaster at Ardmore Methodist Church and Fred Perry became the Scoutmaster.

Troop membership consisted of the following:

	Emmett Gribbin
	Walter Martin

	David McIlhenny
	Joe Wadsley

	James Naylor
	Odell Mayberry

	Almond Highsmith
	Garland Robbins

	William Jones
	Andrew Sutton

	Bobby Wells (new)
	Grady Snips (new)

	M.S. Chandler (new)
	Thelbert Pulliam (new)

	Phil Gilbert (new)
	Alvin  Brown (new)

	Joe Fowler (new)
	


St. Paul’s last service in the church at 4th and Cherry Streets was held on September 1, 1929, and the first service in the new Summit Street church, described as one of the “most handsome in the entire South,” took place on September 8, 1929. “Build the House” the St. Paul’s congregation did, and the new building, called a “House of Prayer for All People” in a wooden carving over the front door, was consecrated with an impressive ceremony on October 6, 1929, by the Bishop Cheshire and Bishop Penick.

1930-1931

Fred Perry (age 22) continued as the Scoutmaster; G. Charles Grubbs resigned and Samuel H. Adams, Jr. (age 25) became the new Assistant Scoutmaster. Both Perry and Adams had been members of Troop 10 and now were running it. Adams had previously been an Assistant Scoutmaster at Troop 10 from 1922-24.

The Scout committee continued with Charles S. Noble (age 37) on the committee: he worked in real estate and insurance. Robert H. Woods (age 40), who worked in public utilities, and new committeeman Charles T. Joyce (age 40) who worked in Leaf Tobacco, all were members of St. Paul’s Episcopal Church.

Of significant importance that year was the presentation of the first Silver Beaver Awards in the Council. These were awarded for distinguished service to boyhood and four were presented in 1931. The four recipients were The Rev. Robert E. Gribbin, Robert E. Lasater (St. Paul’s parishioner), Robert C. Vaughn and Robert E. Grunert.

Scout members included the following:

	Emmett Gribbin
	Alvin Brown

	Walter Martin
	Thelbert Pulliam

	Andrew Sutton
	Garland Robbin

	Joe Wadsley
	Henry Lewis

	Marshall Adams
	William Baldwin

	Robert Sutton
	Harris Fitzgerald

	Dale Gravis
	Byrun Allgood


Only one Scout had attended summer camp the prior year, camping trips had dropped to four and only two scouts had uniforms. But among the scouts who would work as counselors at Camp Lasater was Emmett Gribbin.

It is not known what may have caused the decline in membership or the loss of Banks Newman as Scoutmaster, or why he moved. But it was the beginning of what would be called “The Great Depression,” and an expansion of neighborhoods from downtown and the fashionable “West End District” to new neighborhoods further west like Ardmore and Buena Vista, which had been underway for more than a decade.
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